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The Community Preservation Committee (CPC) held a regular meeting at 7:00pm in the 
third floor community room at the Visiting Nurse Association, 259 Lowell Street, 
Somerville, MA 02144. An audio recording of the meeting is available upon request. 
 
Members Present Chair Dick Bauer, Vice Chair Michael Fager, Michael Capuano, Arn 

Franzen, and Uma Murugan 

Members Absent Elizabeth Duclos-Orsello, Ezra Glenn, and Courtney Koslow  

Staff Present Emily Monea and Kristen Stelljes 

Others Present Mark Howland, Somerville Library Board of Trustees 

 
The chair opened the meeting at 7:04.  
 
Agenda item 1: Public comment period 
Mr. Howland shared that he is interested in the Committee’s discussion on the West Branch Library and 
if the Committee funds the application, how they will make the decision to fund it through regular CPA 
funds or bonding and how the Committee will consider balancing the large West Branch Library request 
with smaller requests.  
 
Agenda item 2: Administrative items 
a. Report from Board of Alderman meeting, 2/25/16 
The Board of Alderman approved: 1) moving the money within the CPA reserve accounts to ensure the 
Committee is meeting the minimum thresholds in FY15 and FY16 for 15% of CPA funds being spent for 
open space/recreational land, 15% for historic preservation and 45% for affordable housing; 2) 
appropriating funds in the housing reserve to the affordable housing trust for FY16 so that 45% of CPA 
funds are spent on housing; and 3) appropriating additional funding for CPC admin and operations due 
to the fact that the state match was higher than budgeted. 
 
b. FY16 Trust grant agreement 
Mr. Capuano stated that he is comfortable with the grant agreement but asked about the status of the 
reports from the Affordable Housing Trust Fund which are expected every six months. Ms. Monea has 
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received verbal reports, but has not yet received a written report. Ms. Monea and Ms. Stelljes will meet 
with the Affordable Housing Trust the week of March 7 to discuss the need for written reports. The 
Committee agreed that Mr. Bauer, as the CPC chair, will sign the FY16 agreement on behalf of the CPC. 
 
Agenda item 3: FY16 application review 
a and b. Discussion on West Branch Library application and Bonding on FY16 projects 
Mr. Franzen attended the West Branch Library community meeting on February 29, which focused on 
design options for the arrival court and rear yard, and expressed that he thinks the design team will 
deliver a high quality project. Mr. Bauer also attended and expressed his appreciation for the 
community process the design team has conducted but also expressed his concern about the historical 
appropriateness of the arrival court design. He stated his interest in a budget that would be clearer as to 
what aspects of the Library project were being included in the CPA request. He also asked how 
dependent the City was on CPA funding for the project to go forward. Mr. Franzen agreed that this is not 
clear. Ms. Monea shared that she has spoken with the project manager several times so he understands 
that expenses related to the new addition are not an allowable CPA expense. 
 
Mr. Fager expressed his concerns about the designs for the open space around the Library, which would 
take the green space around the Library and turn it into pavement. The addition of impervious surface 
will increase the amount of stormwater flowing to the river.  
 
Mr. Capuano raised the question of whether funding the Library project is the most appropriate use of 
CPA funds because the City has its own ability to bond for the project, the City receives a large 
proportion of CPA funds, particularly for open space and the City had not prioritized maintaining the 
Library. Mr. Fager said he agreed with Mr. Capuano. Mr. Franzen said that as a Carnegie library, the 
West Branch has an important history and will add important community space. He thinks the decision 
should be taken seriously, but it is an important opportunity that the CPA should support. He feels the 
project addresses the CPA goals, but has concerns about tying up the CPA budget for a long period of 
time. He expressed an interest to get more information from the City about its priorities for capital 
projects. Mr. Capuano expressed his support for the Library project but wants the CPA to consider the 
application with the knowledge that the City will likely come to the CPC to ask for funds for other large 
upcoming capital projects, such as City Hall. Mr. Murugan expressed that she shares the other members’ 
ambivalence about the project. 
 
Mr. Bauer shared that the Massachusetts Historic Commission will need to approve the project and 
there will likely be questions about the historical appropriateness of the landscaping in the front and 
possibly the addition in the back. 
 
Mr. Fager asked if the ADA access features were going to be all in the new building. Mr. Bauer said that 
the entrance to the elevator would be in the new building but the elevator would be in the old building. 
Mr. Fager suggested that the CPA could select which aspects of the project it would like to support. Ms. 
Monea suggested the Committee members reference the City’s new capital improvements plan.  
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Mr. Bauer asked Mr. Howland to comment. Mr. Howland shared that there may be some things that the 
CPC may be more interested in funding than others such as the historic stenciling, the roof and the 
skylight, so the CPC can invest in things they care about. He also shared that the building has serious 
water infiltration issues, so if they are not addressed soon, there will be great rebuilding expenses in the 
future. The highest priority of the Library is to maintain the shell of the building. With greater resources, 
the Library will be able to expand services. Accessibility is the second priority. 
 
Mr. Capuano asked what the CPC’s ability to bond for future projects such as City Hall would be. Ms. 
Monea said that the CPC could commit all of its surcharge revenue to debt service, allowing it to take 
out bonds up to a total of $22 million, but noted this would take up almost the entire CPC budget each 
year.  
 
The Committee took an informal straw poll to get a sense of how much yearly debt service they wanted 
to carry for the West Branch Library project. The ranges expressed were from 100,000 to 250,000, which 
would mean a bond of $1.45 to 3.4 million. The CPA staff will ask the capital projects staff to provide a 
more detailed budget and will ask them to attend the March 23 meeting so the CPC can make a decision 
based on what work could be accomplished at specific funding amounts.  
 
The Committee agreed that if there is not enough time to give sufficient consideration to the West 
Branch Library decision at the meeting on the 23rd, they will consider holding another meeting on March 
30 to make their decision. The decision on the Library can be submitted separately from the 
recommendations on the other FY16 applications but the Committee will aim to submit their 
recommendation before June. Ms. Monea suggested that funding conditions for the grant agreement 
include that the remainder of the project is funded, the project receives the necessary approvals, such 
as from the Massachusetts Historic Commission, Historic Preservation Commission, and for the zoning 
variance for the new addition and Capital Project share the final design with the Committee because it is 
possible that design changes will come as a result of the necessary approval processes.   
 
c and d. Responses from applicants to Committee questions from February 24 meeting and Discuss 
preliminary funding recommendations for FY16 projects 
Open Space and Recreational Land 
Ms. Monea noted that $1,036,105 is available in FY16 for Open Space, with $810,160 in requests for 
Open Space funding not including the $301,000 for the Community Path project which is a blended 
project. Mr. Capuano noted that if the West Branch Library Project is bonded, there is sufficient funding 
in the FY16 budget to fully fund the remaining projects. 
 
Hoyt Sullivan Playground 
All five committee members present expressed their support to fully fund the project at $400,000. Mr. 
Fager stated that a condition for funding is that the City save the beech tree in the center of the park. 
 
Allen Street Mixed Use Renovation 
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Four members supported funding the project; Mr. Fager does not. A funding condition will be that the 
City holds a community engagement process. Mr. Franzen asked what amount of space would be 
required by the Head Start for the playground. 
 
Open Space Acquisition Fund 
Ms. Murugan expressed interest in contributing unallocated FY16 monies to the acquisition fund and 
Mr. Franzen supported this. Mr. Capuano would like to ensure this fund is not used to acquire properties 
through eminent domain. He said he would be comfortable including the discussion about eminent 
domain in the broader discussions about the terms of the fund. Mr. Bauer requested the draft funding 
condition in the funding recommendation document be strengthened. Mr. Fager requested that part of 
the terms of the fund would require that land procured with monies from this fund be marked with a 
sign stating the funds came from the Community Preservation Act. All members of the committee 
supported funding the fund. 
 
Remnant, Right of Way and Unclaimed Space Inventory 
Ms. Monea flagged that the eligibility of this project needs to be confirmed. The CPA staff will confirm 
the eligibility of the project with the Community Preservation Coalition. A condition of funding would be 
that the Committee approve the scope of work. Three committee members were supportive of funding 
the project at $30,000. Mr. Fager and Ms. Murugan are not supportive of funding the project. 
 
South Street Farm 
All Committee members were supportive of funding the project at $60,160.12. 
 
Preservation, Rehabilitation and Improvements to the Community Path 
The CPA staff will meet with the City’s legal counsel and the Transportation and Infrastructure staff to 
discuss the technical issues of the project. Mr. Franzen shared that he is not aware of a meeting 
between Friends of the Community Path and the City. Ms. Stelljes provided the answer to Mr. Fager’s 
question from the previous meeting regarding the location of the interpretive display. The Friends of the 
Path will select a location that has sufficient right of way and that would benefit from additional 
activation. The Committee tabled their discussion on funding this project to the March 23 meeting. 
 
Historic Resources 
$329,973 is available in FY16 for historic resources projects.  
 
Somerville Public Library Historic Mold Remediation 
The Library withdrew their application because they learned that the proposed solution would not be a 
permanent solution. Ms. Stelljes asked the Committee if they would be willing to consider a revised 
proposal. The Committee expressed support to allow the Library to resubmit their proposal with the 
addition of the installation of a new HVAC system or to continue with their existing proposal even if it is 
not a permanent solution. The CPA staff will discuss the options with the Library staff. 
 
Historic Property Preservation Fund 
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Ms. Monea suggested that a condition for the grant be that the terms of the fund be approved by the 
CPC. Mr. Fager expressed his support for the project but noted the concern that those residents who do 
not live in a historic district will feel discriminated against because they cannot access these funds. Mr. 
Bauer answered that often residents in a historic district feel burdened by the requirement but 
acknowledge the concern. The committee clarified that the funds will only be able to be used for 
building exteriors visible in a right of way. All committee members expressed their support for funding 
the project at $150,000. 
 
Milk Row Cemetery 
All members expressed their support for funding the project at $26,808. 
 
Somerville Museum Capital Plan  
The Committee reviewed the budget for the elevator. The Museum had responded to the CPC’s 
question about the elevator funding gap noting their funding gap is $257,820. They requested the CPC 
also strongly consider supporting the security project which could be done for $19,487. This makes their 
minimum request $277,307. Ms. Stelljes stated a funding condition needs to be that the Museum secure 
the necessary approvals for the project. Mr. Bauer suggested funding the application at a higher level 
than the minimum because otherwise this would mean the Museum will have to spend all of their 
existing funds on the elevator project. Ms. Monea confirmed that all of their current funding is 
earmarked for the elevator project because their capital plan and the elevator in particular are their 
highest priorities. He also noted that all Museum staff are volunteers. The CPA staff will confirm with the 
Community Preservation Coalition that the security system improvements are an allowable expense. 
Ms. Monea confirmed that there are sufficient funds in the FY16 budget to fund the full amount of the 
Museum request. All committee members present expressed their support for funding the Museum 
project at $423,480.  
 
31 Union Square 
Ms. Stelljes shared that she learned that Union Square is a Community Development Block Grant area, 
so the property could apply for storefront improvement funds. She also noted that the project has not 
yet been presented to the Somerville Historic Preservation Committee, which is strongly suggested. Ms. 
Stelljes and Ms. Monea suggest the applicant present at the HPC for their opinion about the compliance 
of the project with the US Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Historic Rehabilitation. The 
Committee tabled making a preliminary funding decision until more information is received from the 
property owners. Mr. Bauer expressed his ambivalence on the project because though it is a project 
submitted by a private owner who is asking for a large sum of money without contributing their own 
resources, this property possibly has the greatest character and historic value in Union Square. Mr. 
Capuano shared that the developer US2 came before the Planning Board requesting permission to rip 
out the entire storefront and replace it with something new. The community and Planning Board were 
against the proposal, so they withdrew it and are now coming to the CPC, requesting it pay for the 
whole storefront renovation. As a result, Mr. Capuano is not supportive of the project. Mr. Fager noted 
that this demonstrates that they have the funding available for the work. The Committee reviewed 
questions for Ms. Stelljes to share with the property manager to share with the property owner. Mr. 
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Franzen stated that this property is a valuable historic resource and it would be a shame to lose it, so the 
Committee should think about how to incentivize the property owners.  
 
e. Feedback on usefulness of funding recommendations document 
The Committee agreed that a grant period would not be included as a funding condition in the funding 
recommendation document.  
 
Agenda item 4: Any other business 
Ms. Stelljes asked if she should schedule the Groundwork presentation requested by the CPC for the 
April or May meeting. The Committee members agreed. 
 
Agenda item 5: Next meeting: Wednesday, March 23rd at 7pm (Visiting Nurses Association, 257 Lowell 
St. Somerville, MA 02144, Third floor conference room) 
 
Meeting Adjournment 
Upon a motion from Michael Capuano, seconded by Michael Fager, the Committee voted 5-0 to adjourn 
at approximately 9:35. 
 
Documents and Exhibits: 

1. Meeting agenda 
2. FY16 CPA Funding Applications summary 
3. Presentation on FY16 CPA funding availability 
4. West Branch Library Estimated Debt Service  
5. FY15 Community Preservation Act Grant Agreement for Somerville Affordable Housing Trust 

Fund 
6. List of CPC FY15 Funding Conditions 
7. Slides from West Branch Library 2/29/16 community meeting 
8. Applicant responses to CPC Questions 
9. Questions on 31 Union Street CPA Application 
10. Sample Funding Recommendation for the Open Space Land Acquisition Fund application 
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